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What Goes On
Monday, September 7
No City Council Meeting:  
Labor Day Holiday 
Tuesday, September 8
8 p.m. Special Worksession: 
Maglev 
Wednesday, September 9 
8 p.m. Worksession with Dis-
trict 2 School Board Member 
Joshua Thomas 
All  meetings are vir tual . 
See the meetings calendar at  
greenbeltmd.gov for agendas 
and information on public  
participation in these meetings. 

Mia Fair works for Public Works as part of their Summer 
Help Program.  See story, page 7.
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In any of the past 65 
years of the Greenbelt La-
bor Day Festival, by this 
time during the week be-
fore the actual event, the 
community would be all 
a-buzz with activity. The 
midway, booths and main 
stage would be in vari-
ous stages of setup. Sound 
systems would be checked 
and re-checked. From food 
vendors to performers to 
the many contest (Retro 
Town Fair, Pet Show, Pho-
to contest) participants to 
those selling things (arts 
and crafts, used books), 
many folks would be mak-
ing sure everything was 
in order for the upcom-
ing onslaught. The Festival 
has been a mainstay of the 
community for a long time. This 
year, because of the COVID-19 
pandemic, the Greenbelt Labor 

Greenbelt’s 66th Annual Labor
Day Festival: Schedule of Events

by Gary Childs

Este artículo está disponible 
en español en nuestra página 
web www.greenbeltnewsreview.
com.

Absentee ballot requests, sent 
out by the Prince George’s Coun-
ty Board of Elections to all reg-
istered voters, began arriving at 
homes in Greenbelt last week.  
Voters who do not plan to vote in 

Returning the Absentee Ballot:
Drop Box, Mail or In Person

by Edith J. Beauchamp

person will want to return the re-
quest as soon as possible through 
the mail so they receive their 
mail-in ballot in plenty of time.

Ballot drop boxes were very 
popular during the June primary 
election for returning completed 
ballots directly to the county 
elections board.  The State Board 
of Elections expects to provide at 

least 127 boxes to be deployed 
across the 23 counties and Balti-
more City. 

Most ballot drop boxes are 
expected to be located near the 
open voting center locations 
where early voting will take 
place. Voters may drop off a bal-
lot in its signed and sealed return 
envelope to any of those boxes at 
any time, day or night, prior to 
November 3 or before the final 8 
p.m. closing on election day. The 
county board will publicize drop 
box locations closer to the elec-
tion or in the instructions with 
the mail-in ballots themselves. 
These boxes will have special-
ized security. Ballots will be 
picked up daily and then coded 
as to where and when they were 
picked up as part of the tracking 
process.

On August 31, Prince George’s 
County Public Schools (PGCPS), 
which includes Greenbelt schools, 
began the 2020-2021 school year 
with online distance learning. 
Not only is this required because 
of the ongoing pandemic, but it 
is also part of the district shift 
toward one-to-one personalized 
technology-based instruction.

“With the onset of distance 
learning, we have an opportunity 
to transform education in Prince 
George’s County,” said Chief 
Executive Officer Dr. Monica 
Goldson in a press release. “Stu-
dents and families consistently 
express a desire for instruction 
that better utilizes technology and 
meets individual needs. By going 
one-to-one we will deliver more 
personalized learning and equip 
all students with the academic 

Back to School 2020: Distance
Learning Enabled by Technology

by Rayonna Burton-Jernigan

tools and resources needed for 
success in a digital learning en-
vironment.”

Classes will be conducted in 
real time for all students. Bell 
schedules are as follows:
• Greenbelt Elementary School:  
9 a.m. to 3:20 p.m.
• Magnolia Elementary School: 
9:15 a.m. to 3:25 p.m.
• Springhill Lake Elementary 
School: 7:45 a.m. to 1:55 p.m.
• Greenbelt Middle School: 9 
a.m. to 3:40 p.m.
• Dora Kennedy French Immersion 
School: 9:15 a.m. to 3:55 p.m.
• Eleanor Roosevelt High School: 
8:45 a.m. to 3:25 p.m.

In order to make the process eas-
ier for students and families, PGCPS 
introduced different methods.  

Pr ince  George’s  Coun ty  
Council Chair Todd Turner and 
Councilmembers Mel Franklin 
and Calvin Hawkins met with 
the Greenbelt City Council on 
August 28, to inform the council 
about the county’s efforts in this 
difficult time and air issues that 
are of concern to Greenbelt. 

Councilmember Judith Davis 
began by commemorating the 
100th anniversary of the ratifying 
of the 19th Amendment, securing 
women’s right to vote. 

Currently, the county council 
is in recess and will resume after 
Labor Day.  For the last five and 
a half months, meetings have 
been conducted virtually. 

Turner thanked the city coun-
cil for a successful Grab and Go 
event in July at the Community 
Center, at which council members 

and others gave out free meals 
to seniors. Organizers looked to 
having another in September.  He 
was also grateful for the Lunch 
for Heroes event for the city’s 
first responders. 

The county’s budget was 
passed in May. Yet, due to the 
fiscal uncertainty of this pandem-
ic, Turner said the county council 
is in “constant conversation” with 
the county’s administration as 
circumstances change and require 
funding. 

COVID-19 Issues
The county has $15 million 

earmarked from the CARES Act 
and has passed on $1.4 million 
for use in Greenbelt.  These 
funds are exclusively for CO-
VID-19 issues and must be spent 

City, County Council Discuss 
COVID, Maglev, Economy, Housing

by Matthew Arbach

K'Lah Morgan (16) performs with the Greenbelt Sity Stars during the 
Labor Day Parade on September 2, 2019.
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Day Festival Committee decided 
it would be necessary to cancel 
the in-person  Festival, the 66th. 
That doesn’t mean, however, that 

the Festival would not happen at 
all. The committee, along with 

Greenbelt Middle School student Noah Eubanks is ready for  
distance learning on the first day of school.
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Letters to the Editor

Se Habla Español
Vaya a nuestra página web 
greenbeltnewsreview.com  

para ver artículos en español.

See our website,  
greenbeltnewsreview.com,  
for articles in Spanish.
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"Labor Day cancelled!   
Why didn't someone tell me?

- News Review, October 28, 2003; new caption September 3, 2020

Swinging Time
My daughter and I would like 

to acknowledge the Park and 
Recreation team’s efforts in keep-
ing the playgrounds safe and 
clean. The playground is in the 
Stream Valley Park.

Elisabeth Walker

Just 15 Minutes 
To Baltimore?

It is clever propaganda for 
maglev proponents to say that, 
were the maglev built, D.C. and 
Baltimore locations would be-
come only a 15-minute ride apart. 
Journalists and elected officials 
have repeated the 15-minute fig-
ure, but it is a half-truth that 
obscures a more important truth.

Despite the speed of the pro-
posed superconducting (SC) mag-
lev, it would be faster for most 
people to drive rather than take 
the maglev. As we know from 
our train or plane trips, it takes 
time to travel from home to ei-
ther train station or airport and 
then more time to travel from the 
final station or airport to our real 
destination.

The table that accompanies 
this letter suggests that the total 
duration of a trip via maglev 
would be about 80 minutes start-
ing from various locations 2 to 4 
miles from the Baltimore maglev 
station and ending at one of sev-
eral locations within the Capital 
Beltway. If you just drove there 
directly, Google maps reports 
that these trips would take less 
time: about 50 or 65 minutes 
during mid-day or rush hour, 
respectively.

There is no guarantee that 
this sort of trip-duration analysis 
will appear in the maglev’s draft 
Environmental Impact Statement. 
There is no evidence that elected 
officials are commissioning inde-
pendent trip-duration analyses for 

Corrections
In the issue of August 27, 

the photograph caption on  
page 1 missed a few characters 
and jumbled up a name. The 
caption should have referred to 
Vi Ward-Diamond, senior staff, 
American Postal Union. The 
News Review regrets the error.

Also in the issue of August 
27, the large white bird in the 
photo on page 12 is a Great 
Egret. 

the maglev.
For this reason, it is up to us 

to think for ourselves, share our 
ideas and influence the debate 
about whether or not it is a good 
idea to build a maglev between 
Baltimore and Washington. This 
topic is particularly relevant to 
Greenbelt because the construc-
tion of maglev alignment J1 
would destroy much of our Forest 
Preserve and noise from operat-
ing alignment J would curtail our 
ability to enjoy this forest.

The following people wish 
to cosign this letter, each act-
ing as an individual, not acting 
in any formal capacity: John 
Ausema, Susan Barnett, Bryan 
Bruns, Colin Byrd, Paul Downs, 
Valerie Elliott, Susan Harris, 
Donna Hoffmeister, Leeann Irwin, 
Aileen Kroll, Molly Lester, and 
Jean Newcomb. Concern about 
the maglev is widespread, includ-
ing among Greenbelters who are 
more or less politically active 
under ordinary circumstances.

Owen Kelley

Baby Z is excited to use her swing, and really appreciates the 
efforts to keep it safe and clean!
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In 2020, Owen Kelley performed 
this analysis considering 
Baltimore locations 2–4 miles 
from the maglev station: John 
Hopkins Homewood campus, 
Canton, Riverside, and Locust 
Point. The inside-the-DC-
Beltway locations considered 
were College Park, Bethesda, 

and Crystal City. Downtown 
Baltimore driving times from 
maps.google.com. Estimated wait 
for the maglev assumes rush-
hour and mid-day service every 
8 or 30 minutes in each direction. 
Average wait time is half of 
the time between trains. DC 
subway-ride duration and wait 

time from Union Station, https://
www.wmata.com/schedules/
trip-planner/. The 8-minutes 
post-DC-Metro represents either 
a half-mile walk or driving 
conditions and distances similar 
to those of the mid-day downtown 
Baltimore trip segment.

Approximate Duration in Minutes: Baltimore-to-DC Maglev Trip
Trip segment
2-to-4-mile drive to downtown Baltimore maglev station
Wait for maglev train
Ride on a maglev train that skips the BWI station
5-minute walk to Union Station Metro platform + wait for train
Ride on DC Metro train
Walk or drive from Metro station to inside-the-Beltway destination
Total travel time

Rush hour
14
4

15
5+4
26
8

76

Mid-day
7

15
15

5+6
26
8

82
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Community Events
Korean Workshops

The Korean Education Center 
in Washington, D.C., is offer-
ing a sixth phase of free Korean 
workshops online. Topics will 
include Korean language and Ko-
rean culture such as calligraphy, 
paper crafts, K-pop, K-dramas 
and more.

The first interest meeting will 
be held on Wednesday, Septem-
ber 16.  Meetings will be every 
Wednesday for 12 weeks. Those 
interested in the language and 
culture of Korea, register using 
the link below. The program is 
now open to anyone over 18 
years old.  Share this information 
with anyone who might find it 
beneficial.   

Regis t ra t ion is  required.  
S e e  d o c s . g o o g l e . c o m /
f o r m s / d / e / 1 FA I p Q L S f p S -
6 M p 7 i YA a 8 L d C - f P X 6 0 G F -
m x b i O 2 a r D V p s T k M U 0 7 w /
viewform.

Voter Information
Offered Saturdays 

The Eleanor and Franklin 
Roosevelt Democratic Club will 
be hosting voter information ta-
bles at several locations through-
out the city. Weather permitting, 
information on voting require-
ments, absentee ballots, voting 
locations and drop boxes will be 
available to the public from 1 to 
4 p.m. every Saturday, beginning 
September 12 and concluding on 
October 31.

Outdoor table set-ups will be 
placed at the Giant Supermarket 
at Beltway Plaza, Roosevelt Cen-
ter and Schrom Hills Park.  

To volunteer to pass out in-
formation and answer questions, 
or for more information, send an 
email to GreenbeltVotes2020@
gmail.com.  Include name, email 
address, telephone number and 
preferred dates and location. Date 
and location selections will be 
handled on a first-come, first-
served basis. Emailed confir-
mations responding to requests 
will be sent within 48 hours of 
receipt.

Kohn Scholarship
Bake Sale, Sept. 13

Dena Kohn was a homespun 
City of Greenbelt community 
activist for her short 23 years 
of life. She worked to make the 
lives of other people better in 
her local community and in the 
larger metropolitan area. Her life 
was dedicated to volunteering and 
raising money for the betterment 
of the lives of others.

The Dena Kohn Scholarship 
Fund provides scholarships each 
summer to teenagers in financial 
need to participate in The Theatre 
Lab’s Musical Theatre Institute 
for teens.  Each year, the Fund 
celebrates and commemorates 
Dena’s life and spirit of giving 
by raising money for the scholar-
ship. The fund was established to 
perpetuate the memory and spirit 
of a lifelong Greenbelt resident 
and the values of giving back 
that she cherished.

Due to the challenges of CO-
VID-19, there will be a drive-by 
fundraiser on Sunday, Septem-
ber 13 from 10 a.m. to 1 p.m. 
at 8012 Brett Place.  Delecta-
ble baked goods by a renowned 
Greenbelt amateur baker and pot-
tery by a local Greenbelt ceramic 
arts teacher will be available for 
purchase in a contact-free outdoor 
setting. Unfortunately, there will 
not be any mini-golf this year but 
people can still “sponsor a hole” 
in the spirit of the event. One 
hundred percent of the proceeds 
will go to the Dena Kohn Memo-
rial Scholarship.

Contact Robert Goldberg-
Strassler at 301-345-8755 or  
d-backs1@juno.com with ques-
tions or to make a donation.

GCAN Meets Virtually
On September 9

Greenbelt Climate Action Net-
work (GCAN) will hold its first 
meeting of the fall on Wednes-
day, September 9, 7 to 9 p.m., 
via Zoom.

The major focus will be a 
discussion of 350.org’s Six Goals 
for a Just Recovery. To learn 
more about these goals visit 350.
org/us-just-recovery-principles.

 Representatives from com-
munity organizations will give 
updates on the status of the fol-
lowing issues, and how to par-
ticipate in their activities: maglev 
(derived from “magnetic levita-
tion”), Citizens Against Beltway 
Expansion (CABE), Royal Farms 
gas station project and per- and 
polyfluoroalkyl substances  (PFAS) 
contamination.

Zoom logon details will be 
available soon on the GCAN 
website (chears.org/gcan) and 
Facebook page: facebook.com/pg/
chearsorg/events.

Start off the season of activ-
ism by being informed about 
these important issues.  

For more info, contact Lore 
Rosenthal, SimplicityGroupsMd@
gmail.com, 301-345-2234 (land-
line).

Free Meals for Students
At PG Public Schools

Meal pickup and delivery will 
be free for all Prince George’s 
County Public Schools (PGCPS) 
students beginning Wednesday, 
September 2, through Thursday, 
December 31.

Due to the Labor Day holiday, 
the Wednesday meal distribution 
will consist of meals through 
September 8. The regular distri-
bution schedule will resume on 
September 9.

All schools in Greenbelt will 
serve as meal distribution sites. 
Multi-day meals are available for 
pickup Mondays and Wednes-
days between 10 a.m. and 1 p.m. 
Meals will also be delivered to 
many communities by school 
bus on the same days during 
the same time period. Visit the 
PGCPS website for more in-
formation and a list of delivery 
locations.

Students picking up meals do 
not need identification. Parents 
and guardians should bring a 
student ID or most recent report 
card.

No Market On Sunday  
The Farmers Market normally 

does not run on the Sunday of 
Labor Day weekend.  Although 
consideration was given to filling 
the void left by the cancellation 
of the Labor Day Festival, a poll 
of vendors and board members 
plus some lingering possibilities 
of other activities using the park-
ing lot that weekend meant it was 
impractical to add another market 
to the schedule.

As a consequence, there will 
be no Farmers Market on Sunday, 
September 6.  The normal market 
will resume on Sunday, Septem-
ber 13 during its regular hours 
of 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. in the park-
ing lot in front of the Greenbelt 
Aquatic & Fitness Center.

The market season continues 
until the weekend before Thanks-
giving, so the last regular market 
this year is November 22. At the 
moment, a Holiday Market is still 
planned; further information will 
be available in due course.

As has been the policy from 
the start of the season, masks 
and hand sanitizer continue to 
be required at the entrance to the 
market and masks are available 
(donation requested) at the entry 
if needed.  Entry and exit are 
separated and the market flow is 
clockwise with no reverse travel 
permitted.  

Entry to the market is throt-
tled so that the market is not 
overcrowded and it’s possible 
to maintain six-foot distancing.  
Shoppers should note that the 
most crowded portion of the 
market is usually on the far side 
of the loop and that the cause of 
any restriction on entry may not 
be visible from the entrance.

The market is a loop and stalls 
already passed may be reached 
by continuing forward around the 
loop.  Shoppers may not touch 
the produce or place reusable 
bags on any market surface.  

Respect the rules of the mar-
ket – they are there for the pro-
tection of all concerned.  Those 
who feel they cannot observe the 
requirements should not attend.  
The market managers do not en-
joy enforcing the restrictions and 
are grateful for the thanks of all 
the customers who are pleased 
and relieved that they do.

Those who need assistance 
to obtain service at the mar-
ket should contact the board at 
info@greenbeltfarmersmarket.org 
so suitable arrangements can be 
made.

At the Library
While Prince George’s County 

Memorial Library System (PGC-
MLS) branches remain closed, 
the library continues to offer vir-
tual events for the public. A full 
schedule of upcoming programs 
may be accessed at pgcmls.info/
virtual-events.

Customers with questions are 
invited to call Ask a Librari-
an at 240-455-5451 or email  
askalibrarian@pgcmls.info with 
questions. Library staff are avail-
able by phone Tuesdays 1 to 8 
p.m., Wednesdays through Fri-
days 1 to 6 p.m. and Saturdays 
1 to 5 p.m. Greenbelt Library 
curbside pickup is also available 
during these hours.

Book Discussion
The Library will host a lively 

virtual adult book discussion of 
Island of Sea Women by Lisa 
See, on Tuesday, September 15, 
at 7 p.m. The book is this year’s 
One Maryland One Book selec-
tion. Copies of the book are 
available to read before this date 
by scheduling a curbside pickup 
appointment while supplies last. 
Customers may participate in 
this event via Zoom by accessing 
pgcmls.zoom.us or calling 301-
715-8592 and entering Meeting 
ID 995 7265 1798 followed by 
Passcode 115499. Participants 
will enter a virtual waiting room 
prior to gaining full admittance.

Requesting Books
Hold requests for up to 50 

items can be via catalog.pgcmls.
info/polaris or 240-455-5451. 
Patrons are notified when the 
items they requested are available 
so they can schedule a pickup 
appointment. They may receive 
multiple notification messages 
as items are processed, yet they 
need to schedule only one pickup 
appointment unless there are 
more than 50 items to be re-
trieved. Pickup by pedestrians or 
by bicyclists must be indicated 
when scheduling a pickup time.

Holds will expire after seven 
business days; patrons should 
notify the library if they can-
not keep an appointment and 
reschedule within that seven-day 
window.

Returned items must be placed 
in the returned book slot, not 
handed to library staff. Items 
need to be in quarantine for five 
days before they are checked-in 
and processed. Customers should 
allow five to seven days for items 
to clear, so they may temporarily 
appear as overdue in patrons’ ac-
counts. The Library is now fine-
free: all existing overdue fines 
have been waived.

Virtual Community
Tea

The Greenbelt Virtual Com-
munity Tea now meets on the 
second Thursday of each month. 
The next tea will be on Thursday, 
September 10, from 7 to 8:30 
p.m.

These teas are strictly social, 
no agenda.  Sometimes the 
group discusses serious topics 
(COVID-19, Black Lives Matter), 
other times lighter topics (favorite 
Netflix, where to get take-out 
food).  To access the Zoom 
link, visit facebook.com/pg/
greenbelttimebank/events/.

Greenbelt Recreation
Homeschool Art Classes

Greenbelt Recreation has a 
variety of art classes. Many of the 
children's art classes are offered both 
after school and during the day to 
accommodate homeschoolers. These 
include a series of visionary art 
classes taught by Leah Cohen and 
a Maryland wildlife class taught by 
Rachel Cross. Find information on 
all Greenbelt Recreation classes by 
going to greenbeltmd.gov/recreation 
and clicking on Fall Classes.

Labor Day Book Sale
Supports GES PTA

The Greenbelt Elementary 
School Parent Teacher Associa-
tion’s beloved Labor Day Book 
Sale is on. It will be held in a 
new and creative format this year 
– instead of one location, there 
will be many. On Saturday, Sep-
tember 5, from 10 a.m. to 3 p.m., 
books will be displayed in yards 
throughout Greenbelt.

Book seekers can drive, bike 
or walk to participating homes 
to select books from volunteer 
book sellers. No payment will be 
exchanged – shoppers are free to 
take any books they would like. 
Normally, paperbacks cost $1 
and hardbacks are each $2. Dona-
tions to the PTA may be made at  
paypal.me/greenbeltespta.

On Sunday, donors are wel-
come to deliver any books they 
wish to donate directly to the 
PTA’s leftover-book buyer, which 
also supports the PTA. Book 
donation drop-off is Sunday, Sep-
tember 6 from 10 a.m. to 1 p.m. 
in the lower parking lot behind 
the Co-op grocery store. CDs 
and DVDs will be accepted but 
no encyclopedias, textbooks or 
games. The PTA is unable to pick 
up books from homes this year. 

All are invited to participate in 
both buying and offering books 
by putting them out on a table 
or blanket in the yard. Follow 
COVID-19 distancing guidelines. 
For more information, including a 
map of book locations, visit bit.
ly/3h0o1U9.

Toastmasters Meet
Online Wednesdays

The Greenbelt Toastmasters 
Club has gone virtual. Those 
i n t e r e s t e d  i n  i m p r o v i n g 
communication or leadership 
skills are invited to join online 
or by phone every first, third and 
fifth Wednesday of the month 
at 7:30 p.m. Find details for 
joining remotely at greenbelt.
toastmastersclubs.org.
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https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSfpS-6Mp7iYAa8LdC-fPX60GF-4XcGmxbiO2arDVpsTkMU07w/viewform
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSfpS-6Mp7iYAa8LdC-fPX60GF-4XcGmxbiO2arDVpsTkMU07w/viewform
mailto:GreenbeltVotes2020@gmail.com
mailto:GreenbeltVotes2020@gmail.com
mailto:d-backs1@juno.com
http://chears.org/gcan
http://facebook.com/pg/chearsorg/events
http://facebook.com/pg/chearsorg/events
mailto:SimplicityGroupsMd@gmail.com
mailto:SimplicityGroupsMd@gmail.com
mailto:info@greenbeltfarmersmarket.org
mailto:askalibrarian@pgcmls.info
http://pgcmls.zoom.us
http://facebook.com/pg/greenbelttimebank/events/
http://facebook.com/pg/greenbelttimebank/events/
http://greenbeltmd.gov/recreation
http://paypal.me/greenbeltespta
http://bit.ly/3h0o1U9
http://bit.ly/3h0o1U9
http://greenbelt.toastmastersclubs.org
http://greenbelt.toastmastersclubs.org
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Obituaries

Obituaries
The News Review pub-

lishes obituaries of Greenbelt 
residents, past or present.

You write it or we will if 
you prefer.  We try to include 
information about participa-
tion in various activities and  
organizations, where the per-
son lived and something about 
the family.  A photograph and 
service information should be 
included.  There is no charge.

September 6    10 a.m.
"Ingathering Sunday: Celebration of Community"

Rev. Rachel Christensen; with Worship Associates Elizabeth Porter and 
John Barr; and virtual Choir and Chalices Dancers

Building and maintaining our community especially in challenging times.  
Online Only.  Streamed on Zoom at http://bit.ly/PBUUCfall20

Paint Branch Unitarian Universalist Church
3215 Powder Mill Road, Adelphi

Phone: 301-937-3666           www.pbuuc.org

Welcomes you to our open, nurturing community

1 Hillside Road                               301-474-6171

Greenbelt Community Church

Rev. Deb Vaughn, Guest Minister
Check us out on Facebook Live  

this Sunday at 10:15 AM 
https://www.facebook.com/GCCUCCMD

Our condolences to the family 
and friends of Michelle Hurwitz, 
a life-long resident of Greenbelt 
who died on August 30.

Share your accomplishments, 
milestones and news in the Our 
Neighbors column. Send details 
of your news items to editor@
greenbeltnewsreview.com.

Oh give thanks to the Lord, 
for He is good,

For His lovingkindness is everlasting.
Psalm 107:1

The Bible Says…   

Sunday Worship Services
10a-11a   ONLINE

MCFcc.org/online

Mishkan Torah Congregation
10 Ridge Road, Greenbelt, MD 20770

Rabbi Saul Oresky, Cantor Phil Greenfield

An unpretentious, historic, welcoming, liberal, egalitarian synagogue 
that respects tradition and becomes your extended family 

in the 21st century.
Friday evening services at 8:00pm
Saturday morning services at 10:00am
All services and activities are currently virtual
For further information, call (301) 474-4223  www.mishkantorah.org
Affiliated with these movements: Conservative and Reconstructing Judaism

Mowatt Memorial United Methodist Church
40 Ridge Road, Greenbelt

Open hearts, Open minds, Open doors

 facebook.com/mowattumc
301-474-9410

Rev. Fay Lundin, Pastor

Worship Service 10 a.m. 
In person worship services cancelled for now.  In person worship services cancelled for now.  

Live streaming on our Facebook page @mowattumc.  Live streaming on our Facebook page @mowattumc.  
10 a.m. Sunday mornings10 a.m. Sunday mornings

Worship with us at

G r e e n b e l t  B a p t i s t
C h u r c h

«101 Greenhill Rd. Greenbelt MD»
www.greenbeltbaptist.org

301-474-4212
   @GreenbeltBaptist

Live online services
Sundays at 10:30am

Wednesdays at 7:00pm
www.greenbeltbaptist.org

Instagram/Facebook/Youtube

Biblical
Confessional

Reformed
Gospel Centered

Michelle Hurwitz
Michelle Hurwitz, 37, died 

on August 30, 2020, at Anne 
Arundel Medical Center.  She is 
survived by her sons, Jaden, 18 
and Roman, 14, both of Green-
belt; her mother, Peggy Barott of 
Greenbelt; her brothers Wesley 

(Kristen) of Syracuse, N.Y., Keith 
(Laura) of Pasadena, Md.,  Ryan 
(Sarah) of Westminster, Md.; 
sister, Chelsea; seven nieces and 
six nephews.  Michelle attended 
Greenbelt Middle School and El-
eanor Roosevelt High School and 
lived in Greenbelt until her death. 

The Department of Public 
Works bid a fond farewell to 
Mike Howard after over 32 years 
of service, as he began his well-
deserved retirement on July 31. 
Howard’s career with Public 
Works began on April 11, 1988, 
after he followed his coworker, 
William Smith, from A & W In-
dustries in Landover, where they 
manufactured Serta mattresses. 
After Smith left for the City of 
Greenbelt, Howard recalls, “I 
kept bugging him to hire me.” A 
few years later, Howard got the 
chance for employment work-
ing with the city, and again with 
Smith.

Since that time, Howard has 
been a constant presence on the 
Trash and Recycling crew, tire-
lessly working through all kinds 
of weather but always with a 
sunny disposition. “Mike is a 
very reliable gentleman. Came 
to work every day and did ev-
erything and anything you asked 
him to do and always with a 
great attitude,” Smith recounts, 
having spent the last 15 years 
as Howard’s supervisor, working 
with him on a daily basis.

Howard is described by many 
as a kind man of few words, and 
when asked to describe his time 
working with Public Works his 
response was simply, “Enjoy-
able.” When asked if he had any 
fond memories while working 
for the city, he gave a knowing 
smirk, chuckled and immediately 
talked about the people he got 

Public Works Thanks Mike
Howard for 32 Years of Service

by Kevin Carpenter-Driscoll

to work with over the years. He 
remembered his first crew chief, 
Charlie, and Woo, his backup. 
“They were a trip. And talk about 
antics, Chuck Rall is a real nice 
guy but he will get up to it!” 
Howard was presented with a 
plaque commemorating his years 
of service to the city, as well 
as a number of gift cards to his 
favorite restaurant, during a so-
cially distanced send-off from his 
peers. The Department of Public 
Works, along with everyone at 
the City of Greenbelt, appreciate 
his decades of service and wish 
him the best as he transitions into 
retirement.

 

Department of Public Works Director Jim Sterling presents a  
commemorative plaque to Mike Howard.
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Emerson (3rd grade), Laila (3) and Chase (5th grade) Goddard pose with their lap-
tops and blue-light-blocking glasses for a non-traditional first day of school photo.

http://bit.ly/PBUUCfall20
http://www.pbuuc.org
mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://greenbeltbahais.org
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City Information & Events
The strength of Greenbelt is diverse people living together in a spirit of cooperation.  We celebrate all people. By sharing 

together all are enriched. We strive to be a respectful, welcoming community that is open, accessible, safe and fair.

VACANCIES ON BOARDS & COMMITTEES
Volunteer to serve on City Council Advisory Groups. There 
are currently vacancies on: 

• Arts Advisory Board
• Board of Elections
• Forest Preserve Advisory Board
• Public Safety Advisory Committee
• Senior Citizens Advisory Committee
• Youth Advisory Committee  

 For more information call 301- 474-8000

YOUTH CENTER UPDATE-99 CENTERWAY 
Beginning on Thursday, September 3, 2020 the Youth Center will open 
for visitors to use the restrooms and to purchase tokens for the Braden 
Field Tennis Court lights.  The Token machine only accepts $1 and $5 
bills.  The hours for operation will be Monday thru Friday from 12 noon 
to 8 p.m. On Saturdays, Sundays and Holidays the Youth Center will be 
open from 10 a.m. to 8 p.m. 
Only one visitor will be allowed in the facility at a time.  All visitors must 
practice physical distancing and wear a face covering over their mouth 
and nose.  Visitors will have their temperature taken and be required to 
answer a few basic health questions upon entry.  

 We appreciate your patience!  If you have any questions or  
concerns please call 301-397-2200.

VIRTUAL MEETINGS FOR SEPTEMBER 7-11
Monday, September 7: No Meeting-Labor Day

Tuesday, September 8 at 8:00pm SPECIAL MEETING-Pro-
posed MAGLEV Project Virtual meeting will be shown on Verizon 
21, Comcast 71 & 996 and streaming on www.greenbeltmd.gov/mu-
nicipaltv

Wednesday,September 9 at 7:30pm ADVISORY PLANNING 
BOARD  On the Agenda: Discussion of the Proposed Royal Farms- 
Detailed Site Plan.

Wednesday, September 9 at 8:00pm, COUNCIL WORK SES-
SION w/Prince George’s County School Board  
Representative Joshua Thomas Virtual meeting will be shown 
on Verizon 21, Comcast 71 & 996 and streaming on  
www.greenbeltmd.gov/municipaltv

Thursday,September 10 at 7:30pm COMMUNITY RELA-
TIONS ADVISORY BOARD  On the Agenda: Approval of Minutes, 
Community Feedback, Greenbelt Fair & Just Policing Act Proposal, 
Reports from CRAB 

This schedule is subject to change. For confirmation that 
a meeting is being held call 301-474-8000. For information 
on public participation for the virtual meetings above, visit 
the meetings calendar at www.greenbeltmd.gov.

Mom’s Morning Out 
LIcensed Preschool  

Program
Offering a combination of virtual 
learning and outdoor classroom 
experiences. (COVID-19 waiver 
required). Parent input is wel-
come! Weekly learning packets 
will be provided and virtual group 
lessons will be scheduled daily.  

The hybrid model will offer a traditional preschool program that pro-
vides activities that encourage social development, offer beginning 
reading,math and science curriculum, develop fine and gross motor 
skills, and encourage lots of fun with peers. 

Please call 301-397-2200 to receive an email or phone call from our 
Preschool Director for more details.  Registration is ongoing, so sign 
up soon to reserve your spot. Student registration packet due before 
the first day of class.

Monday-Friday, 15 wks: 9/8 -12/18*  
(no class: 11/11, 11/23-27); R: $300, NR: $350

Instructors: Gaye Houchens and Shelley Cooper

GREENBELT CARES 
Do you want to earn your GED?

FREE GED Preparation  
Classes for Ages 16+

Online Lessons and Supportive 
Tutoring

September 8 – December 14
 

Must be Prince George’s County Resident
To Enroll:  jhering@greenbeltmd.gov or 202-740-6473

GREENBELT CARES 
Does your child need help with Math, Reading, Social Studies, 

or other School work?

Where: Online Lessons and Supportive Tutoring
When: Fall 2020 (September 8 – December 14)

  Ages 6 – 18
(Must be Prince George’s County Resident)

To Enroll: jhering@greenbeltmd.gov or 202-740-6473

WEED WARRIORS:  
Invasive Plant Pull

Saturday, September 12th from 10 AM – 1 PM
Buddy Attick Park, 555 Crescent Road

Be a part of the community effort to remove invasive 
plant species from the environment at Buddy Attick 
Park. Volunteers will work with Public Works staff to 
remove invasive vines from native trees and to pull 

other invasive plant species. Masks will be required at 
all times.

Reminders:
• Bring a reusable water bottle
• Wear weather-appropriate clothing and closed-toe 

shoes
• Students: bring community-service forms
• Volunteers must register in order to participate

To Register: Contact Environmental Coordinator Kevin 
Carpenter-Driscoll at kdriscoll@greenbeltmd.gov

WEEK OF SEPTEMBER 7-11

There will be no appliance/metals, hard  
plastics, or yard waste collections on  

Friday, September 11.
City Offices will be closed Monday, September 7.
The Greenbelt Connection will not be operating.

Greenbelt CARES provides 

Free Individual Adult and Family Counseling 
Currently all sessions provided via Teletherapy

Common Issues Addressed in Counseling:

• Stress
• Anxiety
• Depression
• Anger
• Family Conflict
• School Difficulties
• Addiction 

If you are interested, email Cares@greenbeltmd.gov or 
leave a message at 301-345-6660

GREENBELT CARES
Do you want to learn English? FREE (Gratis) ESOL Classes

Online Lessons from September 8-December 14
Ages 21+  (Must be Prince George’s County Resident)

Contact: jhering@greenbeltmd.gov or  202-740-6473

I am my 
brother's 
keeper.

Paid ad

City Notes
Museum staff and City Plan-

ning met to discuss commemo-
rating Toaping Castle within the 
Royal Farms site and fulfilled a 
request for historical research on 
Indian Springs.

Current Animal Shelter resi-
dents are one rabbit, three kit-
tens and eight cats, including a 
feral cat being socialized before 
release. 

Horticulture/Parks pruned trees 
and reduced vegetation at the Fire 
Station. Refuse/Recycling col-
lected 29.29 tons of refuse and 
12.20 tons of recyclables. Build-
ing Maintenance oversaw installa-
tion of a door security system at 
the Municipal Building.

Arts staff helped 15 Crankie 
Campers build story-telling ma-
chines. Growing Virtual Recre-
ation Center content includes a 
fun first fishing experience. The 
Greenbelt Aquatic & Fitness Cen-
ter added more sessions for fam-
ily/recreational swimming. Rec-
reation staff ordered COVID-19 
screening supplies. Therapeutic 
Recreation trained on Creating 
Positive Practices to Reduce Un-
conscious Bias and coordinated 
meal delivery for 39 seniors.

Park Rangers cautioned several 
unmasked, unpermitted groups of 
15 to 30 people.

Cars / Truck  
Auction

Sept 4, 2020 – 
Sept 17, 2020   10 am

4EJP Morgan Court
Waldorf Md, 20601

1930 FORD CUSTOM   
AA3767420

1968 FORD MUSTANG 
8RDITID1193

1999 CHEVROLET BLAZER 
1GNDTI3W5X21956802010

1971 VW BEETLE
1113026543

2017 NISSAN SENTRA 
3N1AB7APIHL652727

Send Us Your High 
Resolution Photos!

The News Review encour-
ages readers to send in photos 
of Greenbelt landmarks, ac-
tivities and the changing sea-
sons. Photos should be at least 
300 dpi, and must include the 
name of the photographer and 
a caption. The caption must 
name any identifiable people in 
the photo, as well as explain 
the picture. 

If you are sending photos 
f rom your  phone,  please 
choose the option to send 
"actual size", or upload the 
photos to your computer first 
and then email the photos 
at full size. Send photos to 
editor@greenbeltnewsreview.
com.
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The Greenbelt News Review 
Needs Your Help. 

• Circulation Manager 
Coordinates distribution of GNR within 
the City of Greenbelt.  Must be well-
organized, like working with youth and 
able to complete a simple MS Excel 
table. Weekly commitment is a mere 1 
to 2 hours on average, usually leading up 
to Thursday. Can be done from home.  
Interactions involve email or phone 
communication – no direct contact. 

Would suit local college student, home-
based worker/parent or senior.  Small 
pay, big satisfaction. 
Volunteers are eligible to receive 
patronage dividends, which are not 
equivalent to a wage 

To apply or for more information, email 
Editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com or 
call 207-952-7555 

 

 

 

This spiffy Greenbelt 
Homes masonry unit is a 
clean, blank slate ready 
for your flair, your color, 
your creativity. It has fresh 
paint, stylish new dark 
luxury vinyl plank flooring, 
and bright white new tile 
in the bathroom. Two 
large bedrooms upstairs 
are bright and airy, and 
the home is set nicely 
back from Ridge Road, for 
a central location that’s 
uniquely private.

39 Ridge Road, Unit K
Greenbelt, MD 20770
$174,000

Just Listed
in Greenbelt

Kim Kash
Realtor®

m 301.789.6294
kim.kash@compass.com

             Compass is a licensed real estate brokerage that 
abides by Equal Housing Opportunity laws. Information 
is compiled from sources deemed reliable but is not 
guaranteed. All measurements and square footages are 
approximate. This is not intended to solicit property already 
listed. Compass is licensed as Compass Real Estate in DC 
and as Compass in Virginia and Maryland. 660 Pennsylvania 
Avenue SE Suite 300 Washington, DC 20003 | 202.545.6900

SCHOOL continued from page 1

The Office of Technology has 
provided students with laptops 
and tablets to participate in on-
line learning; however due to 
the national shortage of devices, 
every student has not yet received 
their devices. From August 31 
through September 18, to keep 
students who do not have devices 
engaged and involved, lessons 
will air on PGCPS-TV (Comcast 
channel 96, Verizon channel 38 
or PGCPS-TV online) for Pre-K 
through fifth grade. The lessons 
will cover reading, math, science 
and social studies. In addition, 
art, dance, music, language im-
mersion and Montessori moments 
will be broadcast as well.

For students in need of meals, 
the food and nutrition service is 
offering grab-and-go meals that 
will be served two days a week. 
On Monday, students can pick 
up two meal packages and on 
Wednesday, three meal packages 
will be available for pickup. The 
meals consist of a full breakfast 
and lunch. Meals will be distrib-
uted between 10 a.m. and 1 p.m.

“This school year we are vir-

tually together,” said Goldson. 
“We are embarking on new terri-
tory and I am confident that our 
students and teachers will face 
this challenge head-on. Whether 
learning at home or in the class-
room, our standard remains the 
same: high-quality teaching and 
learning.”

Parent Distance Learning 
S u p p o r t  C e n t e r s  o p e n e d 
August 31 to assist with tech 
support, navigating aspects of 
distance learning and accessing 
instructional packets. These 
facilities are open on Tuesdays 
and Thursdays from 8 to 10 a.m. 
and 6 to 8 p.m. and are located 
at various schools in the county 
(see pgcps.org/Samuel-P-Massie/
Parent-Distance-Learning-Support-
Centers/ for a list of Parent 
Center locations). In addition, 
PGCPS has set up a Distance 
Learning hotline Monday through 
Friday from 9 a.m. to 5 p.m. to 
assist with any issues. Parents 
can call 240-696-6229 to get 
help with any distance learning 
question.

Leonora Beatrice Gaschick, a first grade student at Greenbelt 
Elementary School, shows her home set-up for virtual school.

PH
O

TO
 B

Y 
M

EL
A

N
IE

 G
AS

C
H

IC
K

On Monday, August 24, the 
Greenbelt City Council debated 
the steps needed to reopen the 
Dog Park, pending a vote on a 
new set of rules and procedures, 
which could happen at the regu-
lar council meeting on Monday, 
September 14.  Animal Control 
Officer Nelly Ortiz presented a 
proposal that included a revised 
set of rules, new fee structures 
and documentation for city per-
mits and county licenses, as well 
as a system for controlled access 
to the park.

Fee Structure & Amounts 
The discussion began with 

fees. Ortiz suggested a yearly 
permit fee to the city of $10 
for residents and $15 for non-
residents. There is also a county 
license fee of $10 for altered 
dogs and $25 for unaltered dogs, 
which is set by the county and 
subject to change at their discre-
tion. Due to the pandemic, coun-
ty license availability has been 
suspended. Ortiz said that the 
city would try to coordinate in 
the near future with the county’s 
Animal Control office to make 
it possible for applicants to pay 
both fees at the Greenbelt Ani-
mal Shelter. The city’s fee would 
help pay for dog tags, waste 
bags, park equipment, padlocks 
(a proposed security system), 
any future water structures and 
administration costs.

The consensus of the council 
was that residents ought to pay 
less than nonresidents, as they 
are already paying city taxes that 
finance the city’s amenities. Ten 
dollars for residents was gener-
ally accepted as equitable, with 
some suggestions positing as 
high as $25 or even no fee at 
all. It was indicated that these 
fees are nominal in the mainte-
nance of the park, with the city 
shouldering the majority of costs 

Council Ponders New Rules, Fees
For Reopening of City’s Dog Park 

by Matthew Arbach

already. Thirty-five dollars and 
even up to $50 was debated for 
nonresidents, although the general 
feeling was that the nonresident 
fee should not exceed the resident 
fee by that much as it would dis-
courage use of the park. Making 
the fee structure more compli-
cated with the addition of more 
dogs was seen as potentially 
cumbersome. 

Currently, park usage is not 
high. Since 1996, 460 permits 
have been issued. 

Rules and Licensing
Councilmember Judith Davis 

emphasized that the real benefit 
of having a permit and license 
fee is to ensure the health and 
safety of dogs and park users by 
making sure all dogs are properly 
vaccinated, and not for any mon-
etary reasons. 

A county license requires a 
proof of rabies vaccine and a 
spay/neutered certificate. 

Permits are obtained in person 
through an application, one per 
dog, are renewed annually and 
require both a proof of vaccina-
tions and proof of county license. 
It can be done at the Animal 
Shelter during regular hours by 
appointment or walk-in at a later 
date. 

Only two of the revised rules 
are different from the previous 
set.  These are: all children must 
be supervised, with children un-
der age 8 discouraged from using 
the park, and a valid dog tag 
must be visible when using the 
park.  Ortiz said these tags would 
be color-coded and changed each 
year. 

Council was amenable in gen-
eral to the rules, but Davis sug-
gested condensing the list for 
better readability. Council felt 
that the rules must be signed by 
potential users at the time of ap-
plying as well as displayed using 

signage at the park.
Access System

Currently, violating park rules, 
such as illegal entry, can only be 
dealt with using a warning and a 
request to leave, by police or a 
ranger.  Having a citation would 
require amending the city’s code.

Ortiz presented a proposed 
controlled access system that 
would use a padlock on the in-
ner gates of the park.  Appli-
cants would be given a code that 
would change yearly.   

Council was not receptive to 
a padlock system, feeling that 
it was not safe in an emergency 
situation and would be difficult 
to manage. A card reader was 
preferred. Greenbelt Police Cap-
tain Gordon Pracht said that 
he would look into the cost of 
such a system and report back 
to council.  It was generally felt 
that there should be no locking 
system in place with an initial 
reopening of the park until a card 
reader can be installed. 

In the face of “the many 
viewpoints” expressed at the 
meeting, Mayor Colin Byrd con-
cluded by saying that “we have 
our work cut out for us” in lay-
ing out an agreed-upon list of 
park rules and fee structures.  
He encouraged council to ponder 
these issues and discuss them 
again at the next regular meeting 
in September, where it is hoped a 
final vote will occur.

http://pgcps.org/Samuel-P-Massie/Parent-Distance-Learning-Support-Centers/
http://pgcps.org/Samuel-P-Massie/Parent-Distance-Learning-Support-Centers/
http://pgcps.org/Samuel-P-Massie/Parent-Distance-Learning-Support-Centers/
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ESI has the leading indoor environmental 
inspectors in DC, Maryland, and Virginia.

When ESI inspects your property, everything is documented and 
photographed to assist in determining a prioritized plan of action for 
resolving existing problems and preventing future challenges.

•	 Mold testing / Indoor Air Quality 
•	 Remediation Management
•	 LEED IEQ
•	 Asbestos & Lead sampling 
•	 Bacteria testing
•	 Volatile Organic Compound testing

•	 Formaldehyde testing 
•	 Radon testing
•	 Smoke and Nicotine testing
•	 Complete Water analysis & Legionella 
•	 Silica testing 
•	 Legal Support

info@esi4u.com (410)-867-6262 www.esi4u.com

Consulting, Testing and Project Management

ESI's services include, but are not limited to:

 

While much of everyone’s 
life was put on hold this year, 
the Department of Public Works 
(DPW) was still hard at work 
keeping the city clean and its es-
sential services running, with the 
help of a group of intrepid young 
people. As a part of the Sum-
mer Help Program, these youth 
contributed to landscape and 
infrastructure projects throughout 
the city.

DPW initiated the Summer 
Help Program in the 1970s. This 
program provided temporary em-
ployment for qualified individu-
als until the early 1980s. The 
Summer Help Program was re-
established in 2015 and has been 
in operation ever since. Several 
current Public Works employees 
started their careers as Summer 
Help staff. The Summer Help 
Program is vital to DPW in ac-
complishing its mission: to serve 
the community by preserving, 
maintaining and improving the 
city’s infrastructure and amenities. 

Summer Help staff assisted 
various DPW crews during the 
summer months when the de-
partment experiences its highest 
demand on personnel. Given the 
temporary nature of Summer 
Help positions and the time-
frame of operation, most of the 
qualified applicants are college 
students looking to broaden their 
skill set and earn some extra 
money before school starts in the 
fall. All work done by Summer 
Help focuses on the DPW mis-
sion of maintaining and beautify-
ing Greenbelt’s public spaces.

The diverse cast of characters 
that comprised the Summer Help 
crew this summer came from 
differing backgrounds and are 
working towards a variety of 
future goals. Evan Ash has been 
working with the parks crew 
collecting trash, constructing in-
frastructure and landscaping in 
an effort to keep the parks look-
ing their very best. Hailing from 
Green Bay, Wis., Ash is working 
toward his doctorate in history at 
the University of Maryland after 
receiving his bachelors from the 
University of Wisconsin, Green 
Bay, as a double major in history 
and theater. When asked what he 
learned during his time at DPW, 
Ash responded, “So many handy 
skills that I think will help me 
around my own home later in 
life. But also I learned what goes 
into building a community and 
what it takes to keep it looking 
good.” One of Ash’s favorite 
parts about working at DPW was 
that it’s “work that makes you 
feel good, that you’re making a 
difference.” 

Zane Davis and Mia Fair as-
sisted the horticulture crew. This 
included planting flower beds, 
pruning trees, mulching and pull-
ing as many weeds as they could 

Public Works Summer Help 
Staff Keep the City Beautiful 

by Kevin Carpenter-Driscoll 

get their hands on to keep the 
city’s landscape looking attractive 
and welcoming. Davis is from 
Durham, N.C., and is starting 
at Towson University this fall, 
where he will pursue a degree 
in nursing with the hopes of 
becoming a certified registered 
nurse anesthetist (CRNA). He 
has known since high school that 
he wanted to do something in 
the medical field, and, with the 
help of his mother, a registered 
nurse, he was able to identify the 
CRNA track as his goal.   Davis 
says he learned how to use differ-
ent tools and the basics of plant 
identification. He will continue 
to develop these skills so he can 
take care of plants and the envi-
ronment in his personal life. 

Fair is from Hyattsville, is a 
graduate of Eleanor Roosevelt 
High School and received her 
associate degree from Prince 
George’s Community College. Af-
ter working a number of custom-
er service jobs over the past few 
years, Fair decided she wanted a 
change. She worked with the hor-
ticulture crew all summer and is 
hoping to continue working with 
DPW after the summer ends. “I 
like working with my hands now 
and making things look nice,” 
she said. When asked what she 
has learned so far, Fair’s face 
brightened with excitement. “All 
the power tools, all of the differ-
ent plants, OPM [Organic Pest 
Management] and IPM [Integrat-
ed Pest Management],” she said. 

“I love learning!” Fair hopes to 
continue to learn about nature 
and the environment. One of her 
favorite parts about working with 
DPW is the flower beds, “[Hor-
ticulture Crew Supervisor Jason 
Martin] taught me how to plant 
correctly and helping to realize 
the design and installation is re-
ally rewarding. I drive by and tell 
people ‘yeah I did that!’”   

These young people provided 
an essential service to DPW and 
the City of Greenbelt. Their time, 
skills and hard work are essential 
for DPW to achieve its mission. 
In return, they learned unique 
and valuable skills. The Summer 
Help staff say they enjoyed learn-
ing to use equipment that they 
had never used or in some cases, 
had never seen before, and that 
they have gained an appreciation 
for what goes into keeping the 
city running.

When asked what is their 
favorite part about working at 
DPW, they all mentioned indi-
vidual aspects but the recurring 
theme was “the people.” Davis 
says, “It’s good pay and reward-
ing work, but I’ve never worked 
with such a crazy, fun group 
before.”

DPW would like to thank Ash, 
Davis, Fair and all of the Sum-
mer Help staff for their efforts 
and for being a part of the group 
and hopes that they take away 
from this experience skills and 
knowledge that will aid them in 
the future.

Evan Ash (above) and Zane Davis (below) help out 
at Public Works.

- Photos by Kevin Carpenter-Driscoll

mailto:info@esi4u.com
http://www.esi4u.com
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Cars / Truck Auction
August 20, 2020 –  

September 3, 2020   10 am
4EJP Morgan Court
Waldorf Md, 20601

2017 VW TIQUAN  
WVGBV3A9EW614360

2013 NISSAN SENTRA 
1N4AL3AP8DC2659932

2005 TOYOTA CAMRY 
4T1BE30K150079090
2007 FORD F150  

1FTPW14V77KD03090
2006 BMW 645CT 

WBAEK73464B260434
1984  OLDSMOBILE  CUTLASS  

1G3AR47A9DH563434  

COUNCIL continued from page 1

before the end of the year. Turner 
said that the county council is 
seeking more funds from the 
federal government, yet the pros-
pects are uncertain, especially 
with the approaching November 
election. 

The county has 15 COVID-19 
testing locations and Turner said 
he would look into possibly hav-
ing one at Green Ridge House as 
well, as per city request. 

More Maglev
Concerning the maglev train 

proposal, the city council was 
unequivocal in its desire for a no-
build decision to be made.  Con-
sidering the devastating impact 
on the environment, specifically 
the Forest Preserve and natural 
areas in the Beltsville Agricul-
tural Research Center (BARC), 
concern about the region’s quality 
of life and nation’s security (with 
the proposed path’s proximity to 
the National Security Agency) 
were cited by all members.   

All three county councilmem-
bers expressed their support of 
the no-build option as well.  Yet, 
Mayor Colin Byrd urged that the 
county council should come to a 
common decision on this in order 
to make the county’s viewpoint 
more powerful and immediate.  
Turner and his colleagues said 
that the process would be bet-
ter served to wait until all the 
ongoing environmental impact 
studies have been completed so 
that the council can then present 
the strongest position possible to 
the federal government.  Byrd 
felt that this might be “too little 
too late,” and feared any delay in 
voicing opposition would lead to 
a failure to resist effectively.  He 
said they had the opportunity to 
speak up now and amplify their 
position later with data.  

In the end, both sides respect-
ed the other’s viewpoints and 
Turner said that he understood 
the urgency of the matter.  He 
said that now the project requir-
ing the most attention is the pro-
posed widening of the Beltway 

(which the city council opposes 
as well), which will require a 
decision sooner.  He promised 
that the maglev project, which 
had been paused to give more 
time for environmental review of 
design changes, would receive its 
due attention then.  Councilmem-
ber Rodney Roberts expressed 
that both of these projects as 
well as others, such as the reloca-
tion of Bureau of Engraving and 
Printing to BARC, could spell 
the end of Greenbelt’s spirit and 
character. 

Turner urged residents to 
plan for their voting procedure 
in November.  The county’s 
Board  of  Elec t ion  webs i te 
(princegeorgescountymd.gov/559/
Board-of-Elections) has a full 
l is t ing of  early voting and 
Election Day centers (11 and 
29, respectively) as well as 
information for mail-in voting.  
Dropboxes  wi l l  be  readi ly 
available throughout the county. 

Economic Recovery
Regarding the county’s eco-

nomic recovery, Franklin said that 
“we have made strides but we 
have a long way to go.”  County 
programs like Prince George’s 
Forward task force, the Business 
Relief Fund (whose $20 mil-
lion has already been spent with 
more funds being sought), the 
Economic Recovery work group 
and tax incentives to attract new 
businesses are in place to address 
this.  He said that many busi-
nesses have proved resilient, such 
as the construction sector, while 
others, like retail and restaurants, 
have been hammered.  He em-
phasized that much is uncertain 
and it will be hard to anticipate 
the full economic impact of the 
pandemic. 

Councilmember Emmett Jor-
dan expressed concern with the 
drop in office vacancies.  Frank-
lin speculated that the pandemic 
may completely change the future 
use of offices in general as tele-
working has proved so viable. 

Economic Development Co-

ordinator Charise Liggins ex-
plained that any Greenbelt busi-
ness that has received funds from 
the County Business Relief Fund 
would be ineligible to apply for 
the city’s business fund.  Davis 
said that the modest $300,000 
must be made available to as 
many businesses as possible. 

Affordable Housing
The county is focused on 

the need for affordable housing.  
Currently, a two-year study by a 
newly created Housing Opportu-
nities for All task force, as well 
as a review by Maryland-National 
Capital Park and Planning Com-
mission and the Department of 
Housing and Community Devel-
opment, are underway to ascer-
tain the current state of housing 
and possible uses of inclusionary 
zoning in order to devise a plan 
that is tailored to the county’s 
needs.  The Housing Investment 
Trust Fund has been established 
and funded, and recently was 
used to address housing for vet-
erans in Upper Marlboro. 

Planning and Zoning
Byrd underlined the need for 

more comprehensive community 
planning in order to sidestep en-
suing problems, such as the park-
ing issue at Greenbelt Station. 

Community Planner Molly 
Porter reported that the city ad-
vocates strongly for its Neighbor-
hood Conservation Overlay Zone 
(NCOZ) as “a tool for protecting 
existing density, height and mass-
ing in historic Greenbelt.”  A 
letter has been sent to the county 
laying out the city’s concerns.  
Turner welcomed the input and 
stated that after the Countywide 
Map Amendment goes into effect 
in 2022, due to delays engen-
dered by the pandemic, then the 
NCOZ can be implemented. 

Turner said to the council that 
“we hear you loud and clear” and 
appreciated the partnership with 
the city.

Byrd Hosts Town Hall
On Hero Garden 

Mayor Colin Byrd will be 
conducting a town hall meeting 
on Friday, September 4 at 5:30 
p.m. via Zoom. The topic of the 
meeting will be the proposed 
National Garden of American 
Heroes and the possibility that 
it may be located in Greenbelt 
Park. Those interested in par-
ticipating in the meeting should 
register at us02web.zoom.us/meet-
ing/register/tZwkd--hrT4vHdzPM-
m7if7Qt5k67dCV7Esj6.

Through a partnership between 
the Old Greenbelt Theatre (OGT), 
Greenbelt Recreation, Greenbelt 
Police Department and spon-
sorships by Beltway Plaza and 
Towne Center Realty, socially 
distanced movies have been of-
fered on Braden Field since early 
August. Patrons purchased circles 
that seat five (bring your own 
seats), which were painted on the 
field appropriate distances apart.

Movies were scheduled for ev-
ery Friday in August and sold out 
in two days. September movies 
were added and those also sold 
out very quickly. 

The weather has been nice 
the past couple of weeks, but the 
first week there was a downpour 
that started about 30 minutes into 
Jurassic Park. The show went 
on.  Most families tried to shelter 
themselves, prepared with proper 
rain apparel. Only two hardy 
families, huddled together under 

Braden Field Walk-in Movies
Sold Out Through September

their tarps, stayed until the end. 
It seemed fitting that it was actu-
ally raining during the climactic 
rain scene in the movie. “I think 
it enhanced the outdoor movie 
experience,” said one participant. 

The OGT sold concession kits 
prior to the movie for pickup at 
the theater. Dedicated Recreation 
staff have done an excellent job 
setting up the screen and techni-
cal equipment. Each week they 
arrive early to repaint the field, 
work together to position the 
screen and make sure the movie 
is ready to go before guests ar-
rive. The staff needed to hold the 
screen down so it wouldn’t blow 
over on the first Friday when it 
rained. They also covered the 
speakers with trash bags to keep 
them from getting wet.

The Friday movies may con-
tinue into the fall, weather per-
mitting.

Patrons gather in their socially distanced viewing circles to watch 
a movie on Braden Field.
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This $30 ad prints 8740 
times. That is 

$0.0017/per paper.

www.GreenbeltNewsReview.com

http://princegeorgescountymd.gov/559/Board-of-Elections
http://princegeorgescountymd.gov/559/Board-of-Elections
http://us02web.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZwkd--hrT4vHdzPMm7if7Qt5k67dCV7Esj6
http://us02web.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZwkd--hrT4vHdzPMm7if7Qt5k67dCV7Esj6
http://us02web.zoom.us/meeting/register/tZwkd--hrT4vHdzPMm7if7Qt5k67dCV7Esj6
http://www.GreenbeltNewsReview.com
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6215 Greenbelt Rd #107
Berwyn Heights MD 20740
Office: 301-272-1558

Has the pandemic impacted your emotional health,  
we are here for support.  

Call today for an appointment!!!
• Medication management * Trauma * PTSD * Anxiety 
• Counseling/Therapy *Depression * mood disorders 
• Medical Marijuana * Suboxone * ADHD * Postpartum 

depression
• DUI * Court order * Substance abuse * Dementia etc

We accept (United healthcare, Cigna, Aetna, 
Carefirst Bluecross Blueshield, Medicaid)

We Provide Psychiatry and Counseling therapy 
for all ages

Email: info@nimelmentalhealthllc.com
Web: nimelmentalhealthllc.com

 

Based on information released by the Greenbelt Police Department, www.greenbeltmd.gov/police 
Dates and times are those when police were first contacted about incidents.

Police Blotter

Search Warrant
August 24, 11:19 p.m., 7743 

Belle Point Drive. A search war-
rant was executed by Greenbelt 
police with assistance from the 
Prince George’s County Police 
Department Vice Unit and the 
Department of Homeland Security 
Human Trafficking Investigations 
Unit, after investigation of a resi-
dent’s complaint about possible 
prostitution and human trafficking 
at the Rising Sun massage parlor. 
Three women were taken into 
custody, one 61 years old from 
New Jersey, another 45 years old 
from New York, and the last 67 
years old with no fixed address. 
All three were released pending 
charges and further investigation.

Assault
Augus t  26 ,  12 :45  p .m . ,  

Cherrywood Lane near Greenbelt 
Road. A man walked up to an-
other person waiting at the bus 
stop and asked him for a ciga-
rette. When he said he did not 
have one, the man who wanted 
a cigarette raised up his shirt, 
which revealed the handle of a 
handgun. When the man at the 
bus stop saw this, he left the area 
and called police. They located a 
man at the rear of Beltway Plaza 
who matched the description but 
he fled on foot.

Drug Arrest
August 21, 2 p.m., 6000 block 

Greenbelt Road. A 41-year-old 
nonresident was arrested and 
charged with possession of phen-
cyclidine (PCP) after officers 
responded to a report of a person 
acting suspiciously outside the 
Giant Food grocery store. He was 
transported to the Department of 
Corrections for a hearing before a 
district court commissioner.

Theft
August 19, 4:17 p.m., 8100 

block Greenbelt Station Parkway. 
A package was taken from the 
front stoop of a residence. A 

video doorbell showed a 16- to 
18-year-old Black youth with a 
thin build, closely cropped hair, 
wearing a blue shirt and blue 
jeans. A neighbor observed the 
incident and prevented him from 
taking the package before he fled 
on foot.

Augus t  22 ,  10 :09  a .m . ,  
1 Court Gardenway. A black 
Onyx street bicycle was taken 
from the yard of a residence.

August 23, 4:06 p.m., 6000 
block Greenbelt Road. Someone 
removed a wallet from a wom-
an’s person as she was purchas-
ing a lottery ticket at the Giant 
Food grocery store. 

August 23, 6:09 p.m., 6800 
block Megan Lane. Access to 
a person’s cash app was gained 
and money was withdrawn from 
the account.

August 24, 10:03 a.m., 7915 
Mandan Road. Mail that included 
a Social Security card was re-
moved from a person’s mailbox 
on August 10.

August 24, 1:23 p.m., 6160 
Springhill Terrace. A woman lost 
her wallet and information in it 
was used by someone to access 
her cash app and remove money.

August 24, 4:48 p.m., 25 
Court Ridge Road. A green Ra-
leigh bicycle was taken from the 
backyard of a residence.

August 25, 4:18 p.m., 9114 
Edmonston Court. A package was 
taken from the front stoop of a 
residence.

August 25, 5:09 p.m., 8000 
block Greenbelt Station Parkway. 
A man lost his wallet and infor-
mation in it was used to transfer 
money from his bank to another 
person’s cash apps.

August 26, 3:13 p.m., 5995 
Springhill Drive. Packages from 
the front stoop of a residence 
were taken on August 19 and 22.

Fraud
August 25, 6 p.m.,  8206 

Greenbelt Station Parkway. A 
woman received a phone call 
from a man who told her there 
was a problem with her Social 
Security card and she would have 
to pay money by way of gift 
cards to take care of the matter. 
After she sent him the gift card 
numbers she realized she had 
been defrauded.

Burglary
August 8, 7:40 p.m., 5821 

Cherrywood Lane. A nonresident 
man was arrested and charged 
with fourth degree burglary after 
he was found inside an apartment 
that was supposed to have been 
vacant. He was transported to the 
Department of Corrections for 
a hearing before a district court 
commissioner.

Vandalism
August 20, 10:19 p.m., 9342 

Edmonston Road. A resident ob-
served two people dressed in all 
black shatter his bedroom win-
dow with an unknown object.

Vehicle Crime
August 26, 22 Court Ridge. 

The driver’s side window was 
broken and a handicap placard 
taken.

August 21, 211 Lakeside 
Drive. Paint on the driver’s side 
door was scratched.

New Police Academy Graduates

The Greenbelt Police Department is proud to announce the suc-
cessful graduation of its four newest officers from the University of 
Maryland Police Academy. Welcome aboard and congratulations. 
Front row from left, Dominiquea Trotter, Albert Murray, Brandon 
Wright, with Lieutenant Jermaine Gulledge; back row from left, 
Chief Richard Bowers and Peter Shephard
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The Department is offering a 
reward of up to $1,000 for infor-
mation leading to the arrest and 
conviction of a suspect in any of 
the unsolved crimes reported in 

the blotter.   
Call 1-866-411-TIPS.

People may anonymously report 
suspected drug activity by calling 
Drug Tip Line - 240-542-2145.

BALLOTS continued from page 1

This way, once the ballot is 
marked, it can be dropped off at 
a drop box should the voter want 
to avoid in-person voting lines. 
The ballot must be placed in its 
return envelope and the envelope 
must be signed on the outside 
by the voter and properly sealed.  
The return envelope comes with 
the ballot and is marked and 
bar-coded to correspond specifi-
cally to each voter’s information 
so that once a ballot is returned, 
the county board knows that the 
voter has voted.

During the primary, the mis-
take of failing to sign the outside 
of the ballot return envelope 
caused some ballots to be re-
jected and thus not counted. Sign 
the envelope.

Options to this method of 
returning the completed ballot 
are to mail the envelope to the 

county board using the official 
return envelope provided.  Again, 
the envelope must be signed by 
the voter or the ballot will not be 
counted.

Voters could also bring their 
completed ballots to a voting cen-
ter to deliver it in person during 
the days of early voting through 
the final day, Tuesday, Novem-
ber 3. Anyone who is concerned 
about whether one’s ballot might 
not be accepted may bring it to 
a voting center to hand it in in 
person. Matching one’s current 
signature against an older signa-
ture can be a concern. 

visit
www.greenbeltnewsreview.com

mailto:info@nimelmentalhealthllc.com
http://nimelmentalhealthllc.com
http://www.greenbeltmd.gov/police
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com
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CLASSIFIED ADVERTISING 

 

GREENBELT SERVICE CENTER

Auto Repairs & 
Road Service

A.S.E. Certified Technicians 
Maryland State Inspections

161 CENTERWAY 
GREENBELT, MD 

301-474-8348

RICHARD K. GEHRING, HOME IMPROVEMENT
SPECIALIST IN REMODELING & REPAIRS

CARPENTRY – DRYWALL – PAINTING
KITCHENS – BATHROOMS

SIDING – WINDOWS – DOORS – DECKS
LICENSED – INSURED – LEAD PAINT CERTIFIED

MHIC #84145
PHONE 301-448-8703

 
 Traditional Funerals 
 Memorial Services 
 Cremations 
 Flowers 
 Caskets, Vaults, Urns 
 Pre-Arrangements 
 Large on-site parking 

Family Owned and Operated  
since 1858 

301-927-6100             
www.gaschs.com 

4739 Baltimore Avenue 
Hyattsville, MD  20781 

Frances Fendlay 240-481-3851
Mike Cantwell: 240-350-5749
Valerie Pierce: 301-802-4336
Michael McAndrew: 240-432-8233
Christina Doss: 410-365-6769
Sean Rooney: 410-507-3337

OPEN HOUSE Sun. 1-3

Broker/Realtor
7829 Belle Point Drive
Greenbelt, MD 20770
O�ce: 301-441-1071
Cell: 410-790-5099
rich4realty@msn.com

Richard Cantwell

CENTER
Greenbelt’s Realty Experts!

1 J Gardenway  
2 Bedroom 1 bath

                         

                                    
                         
       

                              
                                

  
            32 Ridge Road Unit K $149,000         

2 Bedroom frame
completely remodeled

6620 Lake Park Drive#2E $229,000
2 Bedroom 2 bath with sceen-in porch

Fresh paint and new floors 
��������

5117 Kenesaw Street $359,000
Single family home in College Park

Please check out the virtual tours!

56 Crescent Road Unit C  $325,000
4 Bedroom 2.5 bath with large 

2 story addition 
 

�

For Sale

RATES
CLASSIFIED: $3.00 minimum for ten words.  15¢ for each ad-

ditional word.  Submit ad with payment to the News Review office by  
6 p.m. Tuesday, or to the News Review drop box in the Co-op gro-
cery store before 5 p.m. Tuesday, or mail to 15 Crescent Rd., Suite 
100, Greenbelt, MD 20770.

BOXED: $10 column inch.  Minimum 1.5 inches ($15).  Deadline 
2 p.m. Monday for ads that need to be set up, including those needing 
clip art and/or borders. 6 p.m. Tuesday for camera-ready ads.

NEEDED: Please include name, phone number and address with 
ad copy.  Ads not considered accepted until published.

DROP ads and payments in the mail slot in the exterior door of 
the News Review office. The door is located to the left of the main 
entrance on the east side of the Community Center (side closest to  
Roosevelt Center and the Municipal Building). 

AD DESK: 301-474-4131 or ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com.

w

Greenbelt Auto & Truck Repair Inc.
159 Centerway Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770

301-982-2582
www.greenbeltautoandtruck.com

A.S.E.

A complete service facility equipped to 
perform all service requirements that your 
manufacturer recommends to comply with 
Preventive Maintenance service sched-
ules & extended warranty programs!  Also, 
routine repairs that keep your vehicles 
operating safely and reliably.

Master Certified Technicians

Auto-body, collision repairs and theft recovery damage
A.S.E. Certified Technicians, 
Insurance Claims Welcome.

Free estimates, please call for appointment

HELP WANTED

LICENSED REAL ESTATE AGENT 
WANTED – Evenings and week-
ends. Guaranteed income. Please 
send experience and availability to  
greenbeltbroker@gmail.com.

STYLIST, SHAMPOO HELP and nail 
tech. If you have a good following and 
remain employed with me for the term 
of one year, I will pay a $1,000 bonus 
at the end of the first year.  Dominick’s 
in Greenbelt.  301-980-9200.

NEEDED part-time caretaker for fe-
male senior citizen in Old Greenbelt. 
Please call 240-687-3213 or 410-414-
5435.

WANTED: Positive person for Steril-
ization Tech position at McCarl Dental 
Group. We will train the right person! 
Call 301-474-4144 or come by to fill 
out an application! 28 Ridge Road, 
Greenbelt.

REAL ESTATE

ROOM TO RENT: For professional 
female, 50 years+, Greenbelt area. 
Strictly following Covid 19 guidelines. 
Utilities included. 202-262-0529.

SERVICES

LAWN & ORDER commends the 
Greenbelt community’s determination 
to stay united during this turbulent time. 
In honor of that unity, Lawn & Order 
will discount its services 10% for all 
new and existing customers through 
Labor Day. So call Dennis at 240-264-
7638 and stay safe, strong & young.

LEW’S CUSTOM UPHOLSTERY – 
Free estimates, fabric samples, local 
business for over 30 years.  Call Missy, 
301-345-7273.

COOLING AND HEATING – We 
specialize in installing Mitsubishi duct-
less heat pump systems in Greenbelt 
Homes.  Call Mike at H & C Heating 
and Cooling, 301-953-2113.  Licensed 
and insured since 1969.

PATTI’S PETSITTING – By a Profes-
sional Animal Care Specialist.  All 
types of animals!  Insured!  Reasonable 
rates!  References available.  Patti, 
301-910-0050.

HAULING AND JUNK REMOVAL. 
Complete clean out, garages, houses, 
construction, debris, etc.  Licensed & 
insured – free estimates.  Accept credit 
cards.  Mike Smith, 301-346-0840

HOUSECLEANING – Over 20 years 
in Greenbelt area!  Week, bi-weekly, 
monthly or one-time cleaning offered.  
Local references and free estimates 
available.  Debbie, 301-523-9884

MISSY’S DECORATING – Serving 
Greenbelt for over 30 years.  Inte-
rior painting. Free estimates.  MHIC 
#26409.  Insured.  Call Missy, 301-
345-7273.

DAVE’S PLUMBING SERVICE – Re-
pair/replace or remodel. Free estimates. 
240-470-5450.  

FRANK’S VIDEO CONVERSION 
– Convert VHS tapes/8mm movies 
slides to DVD. LP records to CD.  
(H) 240-295-3994, (C) 703-216-7293.

ANGELA’S HOUSE CLEANING – 
Cleaning your home like my own, at 
reasonable prices. Reference available 
in Greenbelt.  Ten years professional 
experience.  AngelaLazo1@hotmail.
com or 240-645-5140.

DAVE’S HANDYMAN SERVICE – 
Drywall work, painting interior/exte-
rior, light construction, trim work, deck 
and shed repairs, cleaning and sealing. 
443-404-0449

KELLAHER MAINTENANCE ENGI-
NEERING, LLC – Plumbing, electri-
cal, painting, drywall, LEAF REMOV-
AL, landscape design, flower beds, 
bucket truck services, stump grinding, 
pruning trees & removal, pole light-
ing, power washing siding & decks. 
Mulch & top soil delivery. Dkellaher@
hotmail.com. 301-318-5472. Insured.  
Visa, MasterCard, Discover.

HOUSE CLEANING. Greenbelt Refs. 
Will supply cleaning supplies. Melody 
301-256-6937.

 YARD SALE

YARD SALE – Saturday Sept. 5, 6 
Fayette Place.  9 a.m. to 1 p.m. Living 
room or family room-type tables, other 
type furniture. Old things from my par-
ents’ home that ended up in my home. 
Interesting and unusual things, mirror, 
household, many things $1. Please 
wear mask. Hand sanitizer available. 
Thank you.

YARD SALE: Saturday, Sept. 5, 16-J 
Ridge Road, 10 a.m. to 3 p.m. Social 
distancing and face mask required, 
hand sanitizer available. Lemonade and 
cookies for sale.

Continental Movers
Free boxes

Local – Long Distance
$80 x two men
$90 x three men

301-340-0602
202-438-1489

www.continentalmovers.net

mailto:greenbeltbroker@gmail.com
mailto:AngelaLazo1@hotmail.com
mailto:AngelaLazo1@hotmail.com
mailto:Dkellaher@hotmail.com
mailto:Dkellaher@hotmail.com
http://www.continentalmovers.net
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JC Landscaping  
Fall Flowers*  

mums* pansies etc.
New Lawns* seeding* sod

Planting of ornamental trees 
and shrubs 

Fall cleanup – leaves – cutting 
back perennials, removal of 

trees and limbs.
Create new beds*  

raise beds with topsoil*
Plant ornamental trees and 

shrubs etc.
Free Estimates
301-742-0364

Pet Care 
Services

 Long Work Days? 
Travel Plans? 

Mid-Day Dog Walking • Cat Care 
• and more.

301-260-(TAIL) 8245
info@maestrostail.com

www.MaestrosTailPetCare.com

Realty 1, Inc. 
Our 33rd Year in Greenbelt 

330011  998822--00004444       
R1MD.com 

Linda Ivy 301-675-0585 
Mark Riley 301-792-3638 

H. Dwayne Taylor - 301-323-8384 
 

Leonard Wallace - Broker            
301-675-9036 

The Leader in 
Greenbelt Real Estate 

 

Brick Townhome on Corner Lot 3BR 
GHI home - completely remodeled.  
Large fenced yard w/ Trex patio and 
shed.  Modern kitchen & bath, nice! 
Addition With Full Bath Downstairs 
2 BR GHI townhome with large family 
room/bedroom on main level.  Com-
pletely remodeled - opened kitchen. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Senior Living  55+Community 2Br 
2Ba condo w/fireplace & more! Remod-
eled w/new kitchen, modern baths, 
sunlit enclosed patio, new carpt & paint. 
Cape Cod Home  Investors - priced to 
sell!  3BR, 1 1/2 BA home with large 
fenced yard & 2 sheds.  Sep. dining 
rm., br & full bath on mn. lev. $208,900 
Estate Sale GHI 2 Bedroom townhome 
with hardwood floors, opened kitchen & 
breakfast bar.  Large fenced backyard 
opens onto protected woodlands. 
Brick Townhome with Addition Full 
bath on main level.  Remodeled kitchen 
& bath.  Central A/C, refinished hard-
wood flrs., shaded & fenced backyard. 
Large floorplan w/addition Half bath 
on main level.  Masonry townhome w/
fenced backard & brick patio.  Zoned 
HVAC system, 11’ x 17’ master br. 
Cape Cod SFH 3br 2 1/2ba home with 
rem. Kitchen, above-ground pool & 
wrap-around deck.  Finished basement 
with family room and office space. 
Townhome with 2 additions 2 bed-
room GHI home on fenced, corner lot.  
Large family room addition in back, 
extra storage in front.  Central HVAC. 
4 Bedroom 3 Level Townhome Mas-
ter bedroom & full bath on main level.  
Opened remodeled kitchen, fireplace in 
lr.  Backs to protected woodlands. 
Townhome with addition 2 br town-
home w front laundry/office addition.  
Opened kitchen w/passthru & pantry.  
Fenced backyard with large deck. 
Charlestowne Village Single-level 1-
br condo in Greenbelt - no stairs!  Par-
quet flooring throughout.  Remodeled 
kit. With S/S appliances.  $149,900 
Addition - Backs to Woodlands 
Completely remodeled throughout; half 
bath on main level.  Zoned HVAC sys-
tem.  Fenced yard, shed & raised deck. 
Brick Townhome 2 Bedroom GHI 
townhome remodeled throughout.  
Modern kitchen with s/s dishwasher.  
Hardwood both levels.  $169,900 
Upper Level One Bedroom GHI home 
with full-sized washer and dryer in 
separate laundry room.  Refinished 
hardwood flooring throughout.  Nice! 
2 BR Townhome Remodeled GHI 
home w/ new carpet fresh paint & ce-
ramic bath.  Priced to sell at $124,900  

Need to reach us right away?  
Text ‘Greenbelt’ to 8888000000 on 
your cell phone and get an in-
stant response!  We can show 
you any listing in Greenbelt.   

Scan here with your  
cell phone and go 
directly to our web-
site!  Search all of 
the MLS and more. 

SOLDSOLD  

SOLDSOLD  

SOLDSOLD  

Your Greenbelt Specialists 
In Roosevelt Center 

Law Offices of David R. Cross
Located in Roosevelt Center

115 Centerway
301-474-5705

Family Law
Personal Injury
Traffic/Criminal

GHI Settlements
Real Property Settlements
Wills and Estates

Over 30 Years of Legal Experience

 ***COMING SOON*** 
Call Us To List Your Home For Sale Now!!! 

***UNDER CONTRACT*** 
11F Ridge Road, 3 BR 1.5BA Brick (Main LVL BATH!) 

19J Hillside Road, 2BR 1BA Frame End 
59J Ridge Road, 2BR Frame W/ Updates!! 

11213 Midvale Rd, Kensington—Investor Special 
4106 Teklen Dr, 3BR, 2BA SFH 

***SOLD*** 
8F SOUTHWAY RD, 3BR END FRAME 

65F RIDGE ROAD, 4BR 2BA W/BASEMENT & A/C 
 

 
 

Sarah V. Liska  
Broker/Owner 
Freedom Realty 
Phone: 301.385.0523 
sarah@freedomrealtyhomes.com  
www.freedomrealtymd.com 
Serving Greenbelt since 2001 

If the Greenbelt City Council 
has seen My Cousin Vinny, then 
it knows why it needs to quickly 
wrap its collective brain around 
hiring an expert to review the 
looming Baltimore-Washington 
SCMaglev  project draft environ-
mental impact statement (DEIS) 
at its September 8 worksession.  

In the film, Mona Lisa Vito 
takes the stand to give her expert 
opinion on a key photo showing 
skid-marks of a car the murder 
defendants were allegedly driv-
ing.  “There is no way that these 
tire marks were made by a ’64 
Buick Skylark” – the car the de-
fendants were arrested in. “These 
marks were made by 1963 Pon-
tiac Tempest,” Ms. Vito explains.

Besting the FBI tire expert, 
Ms. Vito says, “The car that 
made these two equal-length tire 
marks had  Positraction,” which 
she explains  is a limited slip dif-
ferential, which distributes power 
equally to both the right and left 
wheels.  

The ’64  Skylark did not have 
this, Ms. Vito explains, and in 
fact, only two U.S. production 
cars  with it  at the time  also 
had  independent rear suspen-
sion (to hop the curb), and suf-
ficient power to make the skid 
marks:  the  Corvette, “which,” 
Ms. Vito notes archly, “could 
never be confused with the Buick 
Skylark” – and the  1963 Pon-
tiac Tempest. 

The underdog defense attorney, 
Vinny Gambini, then delivers the 
meatball pitch to his expert auto-
motive witness – “And because 
both cars were made by GM, 
were both cars available in metal-
lic, mint green paint?” 

“They  wuh!”  Er, “were,” Ms. 
Vito delivers in dramatic per-
fection, in Brooklyn-ese. Case 
closed. 

The  SCMaglev  project, sadly, 
is not as simple as knowing the 
differences in production years 
in General Motors Corp. cars, 
and Mr.  Gambini, even if he 
were real, is a criminal defense 
attorney, not an attorney trained 
in administrative law and federal 
rail project approval regulations 
and policy. 

But the essential idea is this: 
To put on a good case where 
there is legal effect of disputed 

facts, such as the SCMaglev proj-
ect, the people who have some-
thing to lose need to establish the 
facts that are important to help-
ing their case, and maybe more 
importantly (as shown in My 
Cousin Vinny),  they need to  con-
test  the facts  used by the  oppos-
ing case.  

When it comes to the SCMag-
lev  project, maybe the people 
who have the most to lose are 
those in Greenbelt.   There are 
hundreds of property owners 
here alone whose property could 
be diminished by the physical 
impacts of the digging project, 
as well as the looming battle for 
rights to cross property lines (in 
legal terms, this refers to eminent 
domain or condemnation). Many 
have pointed to what appear to 
be further impacts on the city’s 
Forest Preserve, and the peace 
and quiet it affords. At least one 
proposed path would cross within 
feet of Eleanor Roosevelt High 
School. Beyond Greenbelt and 
heading south, schools, parks and 
homes will be tunneled under 
for a project that has no obvious 
benefit to Greenbelt.

The issue of most concern to 
myself and many in Greenbelt 
East is the effect of the digging 
project and prolonged life there-
after on what I understand is a 
soft-soil condition throughout 
the area. A limited amount of 
research I was able to do on this 
subject pointed me in the direc-
tion of needing the expertise of a 
geotechnical engineer. 

And let there be no doubt that 
this is a legal case.   The approval 
process, including the National 
Environmental Policy Act envi-
ronmental review, is guided by 
mountains of laws, regulations, 
legally binding guidance and 
executive orders.   A profession-
al expert used to working with 
these  rules, however, should be 
able to navigate them without too 
much trouble and preserve any 
appellate rights citizens might 
have if the approval goes through 
despite these efforts. 

Given that private citizens 
have so far been unable to muster 
the resources among themselves 

to provide professional, detailed 
and incisive comments that will 
be needed to protect their inter-
ests in this review process and 
any potential later legal appeals, 
all within a potential 45-day 
comment period on the DEIS this 
coming spring, the City Council 
must act collectively to do what 
is needed to protect its residents 
and their interests. And the best 
thing they can do right now is 
get someone on their roster who 
can tell the difference between 
a train that will wreck our com-
munity and one that may be 

My Perspective 

An Important Maglev Lesson Learned
From the Movie, My Cousin Vinny

by Greg Simmons 

harmless. 
If the City  Council  doesn’t 

think that’s the best thing to 
do, then maybe they should try 
watching My Cousin Vinny, but 
with Ms. Vito’s key testimony de-
leted from the script, and see 
how  good  Vinny’s case would 
have been without it. 

Greg Simmons is a Greenbelt 
East resident who lives in a con-
dominium community in the  pro-
posed  path of the B-W  SCMag-
lev  project. He can be reached 
at greg.simmons.esq@gmail.com.)

A new day at Greenbelt Lake
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FESTIVAL continued from page 1

several community groups, have 
worked to make as many activi-
ties as they could virtual, avail-
able online. 

T h e  m a i n  t h i n g  t o 
remember this  year  is  that 
in order to participate in the 
various events, regularly check 
the Labor Day committee’s 
Facebook page (facebook.com/
greenbeltlaborday) and its website 
(greenbeltlaborday.com).

What events will be happen-
ing this year? On Friday evening, 
September 4, there will be an 
Outstanding Citizen event. It 
will feature a retrospective of 
past Outstanding Citizens. The 
committee advises all who are 
interested to keep an eye on the 
website and Facebook page for 
more information. 

Pet Show
This year’s festival will in-

clude, as usual, a pet show but, 
not as usual, it will be virtual.  
The show opens Wednesday, 
September 2 at noon and will 
close Sunday, September 6 at 
5 p.m. Photos of pets will be 
accepted during this time. Pet 
show participants may post a 
photo on the Labor Day Festival 
Facebook event page. As the 
committee says on that page, 
“we may be missing the usual 
Labor Day Festival this year, but 
our pets aren’t any less cute.” 
Participants may post pictures of 
their pets by clicking on the pet 
show event photo, then clicking 
on Discussion on the event page.  
Virtual awards will be announced 
Monday, September 7, by 5 p.m., 
after being judged by Girl Scout 
Troop 27. 

Crafts and Photos
This year’s craft fair will be, 

as it usually is, an opportunity 
for local artists to display their 
handmade crafts. This year’s 
virtual craft show will start on 
Friday, September 4 with vid-
eos from each of the craft fair 
participants posted to the Festi-
val website. Also, several of the 
craftspeople will be selling their 
crafts via links that will be avail-
able through the Festival website 
and Facebook page.  

Like the rest of the festival, 
the Community Photo Show 
will look and feel a little differ-
ent this year.  Online viewing 
of the photos entered into the 
show will begin on Saturday, 
September 5 at 1 p.m. and run 
through Monday, September 7. 
Both adults and children (12 
years and younger) were invited 
to enter up to two photographs. 
Categories for photos this year 
included In a COVID-19 World, 
Proud America, Extreme Weather, 
Those Who Serve and Protect 
Us, Greener Living in Greenbelt, 
My Greenbelt/Greenbelt Memo-
ries, Landscapes: Sunrise/Sunset, 
Landscapes: All Other, People: 
Photos of Children, People: Pho-
tos of Adults/Families, Flowers, 
Wild Animals and Nature, Pets, 
Travel, Buildings/Architecture and 
Still Life/Pictorial/Abstract. 

Parade
The 2020 Greenbelt Labor 

Day Festival Parade was sched-
uled to take place on Monday, 
September 7, from 10 a.m. to 
noon. This year would have 
marked the 65th year of the pa-
rade. The first parade took place 
in 1956 during the second year of 
the Labor Day Festival.

Unfortunately, with large 
crowds now prohibited due to the 
COVID-19 pandemic, the com-
mittee will not be able to stage 
its traditional parade. Instead it 

will make available a historical 
video of the Greenbelt Labor 
Day Parade that will stream over 
the internet during the usual date 
and time of the parade, 10 a.m. 
to noon on Labor Day, Mon-
day, September 7. This historical 
video will feature best in parade 
entrants over the past 20 years of 
the parade.  

In addition, earlier during the 
Labor Day weekend (date/time 
TBD) the committee will stream 
the video of the entire 2019 
Greenbelt Labor Day Parade. 

Retro Town Fair
Entries for the Retro Town 

Fair were accepted through Au-
gust 31. Winners will be an-
nounced Sunday, September 6 on 

The Annual Greenbelt Elemen-
tary School (GES) PTA Labor 
Day Book Sale will be held on 
Saturday, September 5 in a new 
and creative format, dispersed for 
safety across a number of volun-
teers’ yards.  Book seekers are 
encouraged to roam throughout 
Greenbelt from 10 a.m. to 3 p.m. 
using an online treasure map to 
locate yards where books are be-
ing given away.  Volunteer book 
“sellers” include families whose 
children attend GES or anyone 
who is interested in giving away 
books to support a charitable 
cause.  

The GES PTA Book Sale has 
been an annual tradition for many 
years, going back to the 1960s.  
This traditional highlight of La-
bor Day Weekend will continue 
this year due to Greenbelt’s inde-
fatigable community spirit, with 
many volunteers pitching in to 
accomplish the sale safely under 
challenging circumstances.  The 
book sale, a primary fundraiser 
for GES PTA, has been known to 
move as many as 30,000 books 
over the course of the four-day 
weekend, all generously donated, 
sorted and sold by volunteers, 
and purchased by booklovers 
whose donations support GES.  

All books will be free for 
the taking, with no money being 
collected at the various book 
sites.  GES PTA is hoping that 
book recipients will make an 
online donation at paypal.me/
greenbeltespta. Under normal 
circumstances, the PTA Book 
S a l e  h a s  c h a r g e d  $ 1  f o r 
paperbacks and $2 for hardbacks, 
but  this  year  any donat ion 
to support the PTA will  be 

Labor Day Book Treasure
Hunt is Socially Distanced 

by Melissa Sites

The Greenbelt Elementary PTA used book sale is hopping in 2019.
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appreciated. 
On Sunday, book donors are 

welcome to deliver any remaining 
books directly to the leftover-
book buyer, Nelson, which has 
supported GES PTA in this man-
ner for several years. The left-
over-book buyer will be available 
on Sunday, September 6 from 10 
a.m. to 1 p.m. in the parking lot 
behind the Co-op grocery store. 
CDs and DVDs are accepted, but 
not encyclopedias, textbooks or 
games. Volunteers are unable to 
pick up books from homes this 
year. 

GES PTA suggested several 
ways to give away books more 
efficiently. Donors should not 
feel obligated to monitor the 
books during the day on Satur-
day. Books may be displayed on 
a blanket or table, or in boxes. 
Displaying books in boxes title 
side up is helpful to browsers, as 
is sorting fiction from non-fiction, 
and displaying children’s books 
separately. Several donors could 
combine their donations and co-
operate with neighbors to put 
more books together in one yard, 
or, ask friends for book dona-
tions. The PTA also suggests sup-
plying hand sanitizer for browsers 
if possible. Browsers are asked 
to wear their masks and keep an 
appropriate distance from other 
browsers.  

Go to bit.ly/3h0o1U9 to fill 
out a form to become a book 
selling host site, to find the map 
of other host sites or to donate 
money to GES PTA.  Alterna-
tively, look up the Greenbelt 
Elementary PTA on Facebook.  
Contact greenbeltespta@gmail.
com with any questions.

the Greenbelt Museum’s website: 
greenbeltmuseum.org.  The cat-
egories included: flowers and 
vegetables, baked goods, canned 
goods, needlework, crafts, open 
category (including items such 
as jewelry, woodworking, doll-
making) and mask/face covering.  
Also included in this year’s fair 
is the legacy handcraft exhibi-
tion. In this category, entrants are 
invited to share an item that is an 
heirloom handcraft made by an 
entrant, or by a family member, 
more than 10 years ago. This 
category will not be judged but is 
for viewing only.  The winners of 
the Retro Town Fair will be an-
nounced on the Museum website. 

Coco the Chihuahua performs at the Children's Pet Show at the 
Labor Day Festival in 2018.

Ella and Anna Chandler stand by their 3-D art at the Labor Day 
Art Show in 2018. The twins' grandmother, Joanne Tucker, works at 
the Greenbelt News Review and mom, Lynn, grew up in Greenbelt.

Mikayla, left, and Zanelle Williams dance to the 
Beach Boys Band at the 2019 Labor Day Festival.
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The 2018 Festival at night
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